



South Arkansas Community College

Minutes of the Board of Trustees Meeting
Administration Building Board Room 

November 20, 2012
Trustees present: Steve Cameron, Steve Cousins, Veronica Creer, Vicki de Yampert, Dr. Marc Parnell, and David Ross 
Trustees absent: Sam Chamberlain and Charlie Thomas
Staff present: Phil Ballard, Dr. Val Cantú, Lathan Hairston, Bruce Hankins, Dr. Curtis Hill via telephone, Dean Inman, Dr. Barbara Jones, Susan Jordan, Dr. Tim Kirk, Jim Roomsburg, Dr. Stephanie Tully-Dartez, Jamie McConathy, and Ann Southall 
Others present: Allison Gatlin (News-Times) and  Dr. Kermit Parks
I. Call to Order – Steve Cousins, board chair, called the meeting to order at 3:45 p.m.
II. Recognitions and Awards – Dr. Jones
· SouthArk received notification from the Commission on Accreditation for Respiratory Care (CoARC) that the Initial Accreditation to the AAS Degree in the Respiratory Therapy Program was awarded. 
· Dr. Stephanie Tully-Dartez is this year’s participant and previous participants Dean Inman, Ann Southall, Dr. Curtis Hill and Dr. Val Cantú were recognized for their participation in the Arkansas Association of Two Year Colleges (AATYC) Leadership Institute. 
III. Approval of Regular Meeting Minutes – October 16, 2012. Ross/de Yampert. Board approved.
IV. Approval of Consent Agenda – Mr. Cousins
A. Personnel Report – Dr. Jones reviewed the personnel report.
New Employees:
Terry Jones


Administrative Specialist I – Corporate

     11.12.12




and Community Education

Cynthia Smith

Payroll Services Coordinator


     11.26.12

Christy Puterbaugh

Director of Adult Education


     12.03.12

Promotions/Transfers/Organizational Changes:

None to report

Resignations/Retirements/Terminations:

Tanya Geary

Surgical Technology Interim Program Director
     12.15.12
B. Monitoring Reports

Policy #2 – Treatment of Students

Policy #3 – Treatment of Employees

Policy #4 – Financial Planning/Budgeting

Policy #5 – Financial Condition and Activities

Policy #7 – Asset Protection
de Yampert/Ross. Board approved.
V. Board Committee Reports 
A. Real Estate/Facilities Committee – Charlie Thomas – no report 
B. Personnel/Planning Committee – Sam Chamberlain – no report
C. Budget/Finance Committee – Steve Cameron – no report
D. Policy Governance Committee – Steve Cousins – no report
VI. Chair’s Report – Mr. Cousins
A copy of the revised and approved Policy # 8 was distributed to the Trustees for their Board Policy Manuals.

VII. Financial Services Report – Lathan Hairston
A. Mr. Bruce Hankins, Controller, presented the monthly financial reports for the college for the month of October, 2012.   Unrestricted revenue of $5,306,362.81 was 38.39% of the total budget of $13,820,745.

Unrestricted expense of $4,354,476.05 was 31.51% of the total budget of $13,820,745.    Excess revenue over expense at October 31, 2012 was $951,886.76.  Total cash and investments at October 31, 2012 were $7,376,766.32.  The budget for Salaries and Fringe benefits for Faculty and Professional Staff was increased by $105,584.15 from contingency to reflect the July Board approved merit adjustment.   No other significant budget adjustments were made during October.  

B. Mr. Hankins also presented the College’s June 30, 2012 year-end financial statements for review and discussion.   The college concluded the year ending June 30, 2012 with an increase to net assets of $741,069.   It was noted in the discussion that Loans to Students had increased $1,190,040 to $5,075,893 in 2012 from $3,885,853 in 2011, and that Pell grants had dropped $136,229 to $4,617,891 in 2012 from $4,754,120 in 2011.  These numbers indicate an increased utilization of the Direct Loan program for college and living expenses. 

VIII. President’s Report – Dr. Barbara Jones
A. The Administrative Reports were presented with following highlights:
Lathan Hairston, Vice President of Fiscal Affairs:
· Mr. Hairston noted that a bid of $24,308.00 was recently awarded to paint the interior of the Library.
· The College replaced a problem compressor on the Computer Tech Building to improve the heating and cooling for the building.

· The College has acquired two more properties on Wesson Street.

Dr. Val Cantú, Vice President of Learning:
· Nine SouthArk faculty/staff attended a workshop on the campus of UACC at Hope entitled What is Institutional Effectiveness and What Should It Look Like at my College which provided ideas on strategic planning, how to evaluate a mission statement, developing a culture of evidence, assessment, and sustaining quality in higher education.
· Blackboard Learning Management System will be renewed for another three years. This is the system we use to deliver our on-line courses. 
· The National Accrediting Agency for Clinical Laboratory Sciences (NAACLS) was on campus November 12th and 13th to review our Medical Laboratory Science program.  We had our first graduates from this program during our last summer commencement.  NAACLS is an accreditation agency and approves of educational programs in the clinical laboratory sciences and related health professions through the involvement of expert volunteers. There were no major concerns.

· SouthArk administration, including Dr. Jones, met with several area superintendents to update them on new activities and programs at the college, the Arkansas Course Transfer System (ACTS) and also see if SouthArk could better meet their concurrent credit needs.
· A “Quality Matters” workshop was held on Saturday, November 10th for our faculty. Quality Matters (QM) is a faculty-centered, peer review process that is designed to certify the quality of online and blended courses. QM is a leader in quality assurance for online education and has received national recognition for its peer-based approach and continuous improvement in online education and student learning. QM subscribers include community and technical colleges, colleges and universities, K-12 schools and systems, and other academic institutions.  
Dr. Curtis Hill, Vice President of Student Services:
· There were 3,211 student contacts (duplicated count) made in Students Services during the month of October.
· The 2nd annual Fall Festival was held during the month of October which featured the annual “Powder Puff” football game.  Approximately 200 students participated. The carnival atmosphere included other games (balloon toss, needle in a hay stack, volleyball, etc.), food and give-a-ways. To defray the costs related to the activity members of the SGA were able to raise funds totaling over $1,000.

· The Union County College Night was held on October 23 on the West Campus in the gymnasium. There were 375 potential college students that converged on campus to meet with college representatives from various universities (public and private), and members from the SouthArk faculty and staff.  There were 25 different higher education institutions present as well as representatives from the US Armed Forces. SouthArk had representation from all instructional divisions (Health Sciences, Liberal Arts, and Business & Technology) and the Financial Aid department.

· The Enrollment Services office has processed 372 graduation applications consisting of CPs, TCs and Associate degrees in preparation for the December 13, 2012 graduation. 
· The Academic Advisor and Transfer Advisor attended the Counselors’ Update at Texas A&M University–Texarkana. As a result, three scholarships valued at $5,000 each ($15,000 total) will be award to SouthArk transfer students.
· The Academic Advisor conducted a study skills workshop in partnership with Southern Arkansas University Intern assigned to the Advising & Counseling Department. The title of the workshop Get Good Grades:  Shortcut & Tips to Help You Get the Grades You Want drew attendance of approximately 60 students.

· The Student Success Counselor facilitated a total of four domestic violence workshops entitled Understanding Relationship Dynamics Involved in Domestic Violence. These presentations were held on East and West campuses attracting 241 participants. Additionally, three in class workshops titled What’s in Your ‘Go To’ Stress Kit? were conducted totaling 60 participants. The resident SAU intern co-facilitated two presentations.

  
Cynthia Reyna, Director of Institutional Advancement & Foundation:
Dr. Jones reported in Ms. Reyna’s absence.

· Heritage Plaza – Pledges and gifts to date total $218,000. Solicitations for major gifts to this project continue.  Additionally, photos of First Financial Bank employees and Deltic Timber acknowledging their gifts have been published in the newspaper.
· Employee Annual Fund Drive – solicitations are underway and will wrap up by December 6.

· Audit – our external auditor reported that the audit for fiscal year ending June 30, 2012 was clean and excellent.
· Grants 
· A proposal for the Media and Performing Arts program was submitted to the Carl and Florence King Foundation.  This funder requested a follow up conference call with college representatives, who were informed that, if awarded, notification will be in January, 2013.
· A proposal to the Plum Creek Foundation was submitted for natural sciences laboratory equipment. Awards will be announced in January, 2013.
· Funding from the Delta Regional Authority for an incubator business and a business accelerator program with an emphasis on entrepreneurship has been awarded for $187,571.00.
· Facilitated an advanced grant training workshop for 9 college employees which was conducted by Libby Kloap from the SHARE Foundation.
· Annual Report – Anticipated date for distribution is January 15.

· College Fall Fest – provided Sonic gift cards to students as giveaways
· Council for Resource Development (CRD) – attended annual conference in October in Washington, D.C. Will continue to serve on the CRD’s Editorial Advisory Committee, which edits the Dispatch, the organization’s national publication.
· Board Self-assessment Survey will be sent to the Foundation directors in January.
· The Foundation Director will co-captain the SouthArk Relay for Life team.

B. Lecture Series Update – Mr. Ballard has rescheduled Fabian Cousteau for February 7, 2013. 
C. December Commencement will be held on Thursday, December 13th, at 7:00 p.m. David Pryor will be the speaker. The Foundation will host a reception at 5:30 p.m. prior to the commencement in the El Dorado Conference and Student Center to honor past trustees and Senator Pryor.
D. President’s Award - Dr. Jones announced that she will be presenting the first “Spirit of SouthArk” – President’s Award at the December graduation as part of the 20th Anniversary of the college. All subsequent awards will be given annually at the spring commencement. Dr. Jones explained that this award honors individuals, groups or organizations who embraced the ideals of the South Arkansas Community College Mission Statement, and the spirit of the college, through exemplary accomplishments, commitment, and service which have resulted in the advancement of South Arkansas Community College and our region.
E. Dr. Jones also reported that the Performing and Media Arts (PMA) program was approved by the Arkansas Higher Education Coordinating Board.
F. The El Dorado Economic Development Board will meet on the East Campus on December 27, and there will be a HOT demonstration immediately following. 

IX. Executive Session (if required) - none   

X. Announcements
XI. Adjournment – The meeting adjourned at 4:30 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Veronica Creer, Secretary
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